Approved as Amended    

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

December 19, 2012 

Town Office


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, December 19, 2012 at 4:30 pm. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Dave Nickerson, Karen Ober and Guy Giunta. TA Veloski was also present.     











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment – None at this time. 











2.0  Zoning Enforcement Update  

  





  2.1
Master Plan – Planner Ward reported that the Master Plan's maps were delivered last week by the L.R.P.C., the PB's Public Hearing has been scheduled for February 7, 2012 with all of the land use boards and the BOS are invited as well. Planner Ward noted if there are revisions then there may be a second public hearing and the Future Land Use Map must, by law, be adopted at Town Meeting. 




     2.2 Sanbornton Housing Advisory Committee – Planner Ward stated there are new sections in the Master Plan for transportation and energy then there will be the installment of a new housing section with adoption by the PB in the Spring. The Public Hearing for the Master Plan is scheduled for the 1st Thursday in February. 

     2.3 Giguere Auto Wholesalers – Planner Ward reported that the 3rd party review of the Storm Water Management Plan provided by Giguere's Engineer has been approved and the Applicant paid all of the bills. The case is closed. 




     2.4 Tibbetts – Hydroseeding Company, Complaint by Steinman - Planner Ward reported that the property was sold and the new owner has no problem with the trucks being parked in Mr. Tibbett's yard. Planner Ward noted the PB is still looking at the issue of contractor businesses. 








     2.5 Bishop junkyard – Planner Ward stated he had met with OPW VanTassel but there has not been an opportunity to meet with the property owners. The matter is still pending. 2.6 Chandler (renter) – Cynthia Holt – Planner Ward stated Mr. Chandler is no longer renting the property from Mrs. Holt and she has gone to Florida for the Winter. Planner Ward stated he would be meeting with her in the Spring when she returns.   

     2.7 2012 PB Cases – Planner Ward reported that the PB has approved two Boundary Line Adjustments, three Site Plan Reviews and a Conditional Use Permit (upgrade to cell tower) in 2012. 









    2.8 Conversion of home on Route #132 – Planner Ward reported the home is being converted to a multifamily but it is pending approval of a Special Exception. 

     2.9 Black Brook Watershed Management Plan – Chair Nickerson stated it is the opinion of some people that DEA is trying to take the project over and have residents do things at their bidding. Chair Nickerson noted there has been a request from property owners at Hermit Woods to stop salting, due to salt in the water. Chair Nickerson noted many do not understand the BMPs and what may happen to the ends of their driveways. Planner Ward stated the project started as something simple in the control of the Town but now has been expanded in to a 30,000 acre watershed project, to include 6-7 other municipalities. Planner Ward stated it has become multi-year & multi-phase, and is being driven by DES but when the project was first explained to us, it was supposed to be locally controlled. The recommendation that came from the PB was all voluntary but then DES said if there was no regulatory provisions, the Town would be limited for “319” grant funding. At the PB's second meeting they included some regulatory. Planner Ward stated he held a meeting with DPW Director VanTassel to discuss driveways and they both felt the process should be handled a little differently. Planner Ward stated if damages were to occur to the road or a property when a culvert fails and it was the recommendation of the DPW Director then the Town could be held liable. Planner Ward noted he and Director VanTassel both agree an engineer should be hired using a user fee approach but the PB says to leave the process the way it is, even after the recommendation. Selectman Ober noted only a recommendation went to DES and the PB has said there is no interest, the Town does not have to do anything with the BMPs. Chair Nickerson stated there has been a lot of confusion and thanked Planner Ward for clearing things up. Planner Ward noted Sanbornton is the “lead” Town and the BMPs could be initiated through subdivision or site plan review. TA Veloski asked if the property owner could be charged for the design of the BMPs and Planner Ward responded yes.                 2.10 John Suldenski Re: Well – Mr. Suldenski stated he has received septic approval from the State and the Town, to support a three bedroom house and the State has also granted him a well radius easement, with the location being similar on both plans. Mr. Suldenski stated now there may be a liability with well contamination for the Town and the problem should have been addressed before now, the Health Officer signed off on this on 11/27/12 as approved. Mr. Suldenski stated he wants a building permit before the ground completely freezes. Mr. Suldenski informed the Board his well is 285 feet down with a casing of 10 feet. Selectman Ober stated her well company hit ledge at 17 feet but the casing goes down 250 feet. Selectman Ober asked if there was an initial water test conducted and Mr. Suldenski replied no, not until he sells the house but then there may a water treatment system needed. Mr. Suldenski noted this has nothing to do with the building permit because the septic was not required and should be part of the zoning. Planner Ward noted the property has been an existing lot of record for 20-30 years. Chair Nickerson explained to Mr. Suldenski that the Town has had to replace a few wells due to road salt contamination. Planner Ward stated he has not proceeded in the issuance of the building permit because of discussions he has held with the Town's Attorney. Planner Ward stated the discussion focused on the definition of building & structure and Chris Boldt feels the well & septic are defined through those definitions because they are integral parts thereof and should also comply with the setback in the Zoning Ordinance.  Planner Ward informed the BOS that the property has double frontage on Brook Road & Prescott Road and he would normally issue the permit but based on the Attorney's interpretation, he couldn't. The BOS reviewed a letter from Attorney Boldt. Mr. Suldenski stated this is the first time he has heard any of this and this would be setting a precedent. Chair Nickerson stated the Town owns the road even if it is prescriptive. Planner Ward stated the recommendation is for an additional waiver to be signed between the current property owner and the Town, so the Town has some protection. Planner Ward noted the septic is also within the setback. Mr. Suldenski stated the septic plan was signed by the Town's Health Officer, which was needed for State approval. Planner Ward replied the signature is for a cursory review then it goes to the DES Subsurface Bureau for approval, which they have but there is no formal approval from the Town. Mr. Suldenski replied to say that the Health Officer stamp has no meaning is wrong because he could not get DES approval without it. Selectman Giunta made a motion to use Option #B for the septic with a waiver for the well first then move forward with the building permit. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed. Selectman Ober abstained. 





      





3.0   Non-public Session under RSA 91-A:3II(c) - Chair Nickerson made a motion to go into non-public session at 5:57 p.m. and Selectman Giunta seconded the motion. Roll call; Giunta, present, Ober, present & Nickerson, present. TA Veloski, OPW VanTassel and Chief Dexter were also present. The Board reconvened the public session at 5:57 p.m. Chair Nickerson announced that the Board unanimously voted to deny an ambulance abatement request in the amount of $500 dollars and the minutes of the non-public session will be sealed.  














4.0  Old Business 









  4.1 Budget – The BOS reviewed. TA Veloski stated the entire budget has been sent to the Budget Committee. Jeff Jenkins reminded the BOS that the Treasurer's stipend should be considered this year for an increase of $500 dollars. Chair Nickerson made a motion to increase the Treasurer's stipend of $4,774 dollars by $500 dollars. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  Jeff Jenkins noted that there was a six person vote taken by the Budget Committee to NOT expand any services this year. 










  4.2 Benoit Well – TA Veloski stated the bills from Gilford Well have been received in the amount of $15,342.64 dollars and he is looking to take the funds from the Health Department line but it will be over budget. TA Veloski noted he has also filed a claim with the Insurance Company. TA Veloski was asked to contact Gilford Well, to establish a time line of the Ober's well replacement and what account was utilized during that time. 4.3 Steele Hill Road – A check was received from Safeco Management Inc. “Steele Hill Resort” in the amount of $5,000 dollars. 






  4.4 Phase III – Hunkins Pond Road – A check was received for the Hunkins Pond Road and Steele Hill Road Warrant Article in the amount of $402,250.49 dollars. 
  4.5 ZBA – Alternate vacancy – TA Veloski reported no vote was taken by the ZBA to appoint Tim Lang. Tabled. 













5.0  New Business 







  

  5.1
E-mail from Francine Cochran – The letter indictaes a salt problem on Route #132. TA Veloski informed the Board he has contacted Mark Morrill of DOT because it is a State road. Chair Nickerson stated the Town may want to consider using calcium chloride on the Town's roads near the lake. 





 
 



6.0  Accept cash donations under RSA 31:95 –  None at this time. 








7.0 Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection.















8.0   Review and Approve Draft Minutes 





  
  8.1 12/12/2012 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of December 12, 2012. Selectman Giunta motioned to approve the meeting minutes of December 12, 2012 with corrections. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  









    








 

9.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement – The following was reviewed and approved by the BOS; A current use application for David & Janet Gilman for Tax Map 24, Lot 52. TA Veloski requested permission to carry over one week's vacation until February and the BOS granted him permission.  





 






 

10.0 Correspondence – BOS reviewed.   











11.0 Selectman's Reports
- Selectman Ober stated she would like to discuss what took place last week, she is concerned because there were reasons for the decision that was made regarding the Fire Department. Selectman Ober stated you (Chair Nickerson) did not participate because of the decision. Chair Nickerson replied he did not feel the budget should have been voted that way and has seen it before. Selectman Ober noted it is a three man board and there have been times when I do not agree but I do not pick up my toys & leave. Selectman Ober stated she wants to work together and Chair Nickerson replied he agrees, they make difficult decisions.   





    
           


            








12.0 ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectman’s meeting adjourned at 7:01 p.m.








  






13.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectman’s next meeting will be held on Monday, December 24, 2012 at the Town Offices @ 12:00 p.m. 
















Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 

12/19/2012

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


